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As we roll into spring it feels like things are starting to improve. Our county is now yellow, 

restrictions are slowly lifting and lots of people are receiving their vaccines. All this is great news 

and gives us hope that we will be able to start having club events and gathering very soon!

Last month Jim Bell decided to step back from his duties of managing our local website. I want to 

thank Jim for all the work that he put into the site and his time spent managing it for us. This has 

given us an opportunity to get a new Webmaster who is currently helping us to revise the site 

and update a few things. We will keep you posted when we get it finished.

Lastly, we will be holding an officers meeting Saturday March 3rd at my house to discuss several 

topics including our challenges with CTCI concerning incorporation. We need all officers in 

attendance so please call me and let me know you can make it and I will give you my address.

Get those cars out of hibernation and let’s get ready for cruising season!!

Stay safe – see you soon!!



Classic T-Birds: The Hollywood Era

by Onyx Conklin

I just finished reading Lauren Bacall’s autobiography, By Myself and Then Some. It’s a fabulous read 

if you like classic Hollywood. She of course was married to the illustrious Humphrey Bogart and 

they were friends with everyone from Spencer Tracy to Frank Sinatra. I would have loved to be a 

fly on the wall at those parties! So, imagine my delight when the dazzling dame writes about Bogie 

buying them their first classic T-Bird! She is quoted as saying, “It was also the year of the new 

Thunderbirds (1955) and Bogie, Cooper, and Gable each bought one – middle-aged hot-rodders.” 

So, I went looking and as it turns out quite a number of our favorite 50’s and 60’s stars owned 

them. Here is a list of the “whose who” in Hollywood and the gems they owned. 

Frank Sinatra – 1955 Thunderbird convertible

Elvis Presley – 1956 Sports Roadster Thunderbird

Audrey Hepburn and Mel Ferrar – 1956 

white hardtop

Marilyn Monroe and Arthur Miller – 1956 black
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Clark Gable – 1955 Colonial white hardtop

Annette Funicello – 1957 white hardtop

Classic T-Birds: The Hollywood Era (continued) 
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Natalie Wood and Thunderbirds

A young Natalie Wood (age 17) with her 1955 pink Ford Thunderbird. This was her first car. At the 
time, Wood was living with her parents in the San Fernando Valley, and was not allowed to drive at 
night. Her mother managed her career and her father worked as a studio carpenter. She was cast in 
"Rebel Without a Cause“in 1955. The film's director, Nicholas Ray, had some misgivings about 
casting Wood in the film. He had not yet cast her when Wood was driving her Thunderbird on her 
normal route from San Fernando to Beverly Hills. While driving on the edge of Coldwater Canyon, 
Wood crashed the Thunderbird on Mulholland Drive. The car was damaged beyond repair, and 
Wood was slightly injured. Nicholas Ray rushed to the hospital when he heard of the accident. 
Within earshot of both Wood and Ray, her doctor referred to Wood as a juvenile delinquent. 
Immediately Wood said to Ray, "Now do I get the part?

In 1957 Wood bought a new Mercedes-Benz 300SL Roadster. It was a silver blue color but she 
quickly had it repainted pink. That car still survives today but has been repainted back to its original 
silver blue color. Other cars we know of Wood owning include a 1963 Buick Riviera and a 1967 
Mercedes-Benz 250SL. Both of those cars also survive today.

James Garner told the story of being invited to the premiere of "West Side Story" in 1961. Although 
starring in "Maverick" at the time--and having appeared in a few films, Garner couldn't yet afford a 
car worthy of a red carpet arrival. Natalie Wood loaned him her Cadillac.

Other useless trivia---Natalie Wood (born Natalia Nikolaevna Zakharenko) lived with her Russian 
immigrant parents in Santa Rosa, California (north of San Francisco). The young Natalia was 
"discovered" in 1943 while she and her mother watched Alfred Hitchcock's "Shadow of a Doubt" 
being filmed in their hometown of Santa Rosa.
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Auto-rack revolution
By the early 1960s, railroads began reclaiming auto traffic from highway trucks with long two- and 
three-level auto racks on flatcars. Here, new Thunderbirds and other Fords are loaded aboard a 
Western Pacific tri-level car built by American Car & Foundry
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Happy 56 birthday!

For the 1956 model year, more trunk space was added, the spare wheel was mounted outside 
(which helped free up trunk space), the exhaust tips were moved to the ends of the bumper, and 
air vents were added behind the front wheels to improve cabin ventilation. To improve rear-quarter 
visibility with the removable hardtop in place, "porthole" windows were available as a no-cost 
option. A 312 cu in (5.1 L) Y-block V8 was added as an option. 

Production total for 1956 was 15,631 units, the lowest of all three 2-seater Thunderbird model 
years. Year Production 1955 was 16,155, then 1956 was 15,631 and finally 1957 was 21,380.

Other 1956 changes: 

12-Volt electrical system
New Thunderbird emblem design on exterior
Deep dish, 3-spoke safety design steering wheel
First year for front fender vents
Zippered rear window on convertible top 

(except early 1956 production)
Port windows on hard top
Exhaust outlets in rear bumper ends
Round heater knobs
Rear spare tire carrier
Vented gas cap
Ford Lifeguard Design safety features
Wing windows on front door
Ridge under headlamp door
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February 1954
Sixty-Seven years ago Ford Design Studio presents the final clay mock up for the 1955 Ford Thunderbird to Execs.

NEEDS
Need a 3-speed Manual Trans ‘57 T-Bird? Either in good or rebuildable. Contact Neil Swartz 310-291-4834

Complete ‘55 or ‘57 T-Bird fitted with a non -Y –Block engine powering it. From a different application. I 
have several Y Block engines that want to find a T-Bird to marry! Contact Allan Hastings 214-608-8993

FOR SALE
FREE CTCI Early Bird collection Vol. 1 #’s 1 & 2, Jan/Feb 1963 through Vol. 58, # 6, Nov/Dec 2020 Arrange 
something by March 5, 2021. That day to the shredder. Contact Geraldine Nuckels at 
momnuckels@yahoo.com 972-234-1056

Rear anti-sway bar with mounting brackets, bushings & bolts. Fits a ‘55 or ‘56 T-Bird $75 Contact Allan 
Hastings  214-608-8993. 

T-Bird 56/57 old stock Steering Wheel: Black $300. Contact Scott McGilvray 214-341-3597

5 Wire wheel covers, 5 small hubcaps with white Centers, and 40 clips with rubber bumpers $580. Also 4 
Ford factory 15” wheels—painted beautiful red $200. Contact Von Irwin 214-507-0203

4 Wire Basket Hubcaps “without clips” Casco part 1130 $275. Contact Charlie Difiglia 214-649-9849

4 Tail light bezels for a 1958-59 Squarebird, $25.00 Also 5 blade fan, measures 18” diameter. 4 Bolt 
Pattern—fits most T-Birds. $25.00 Contact Neil Swartz  cuul59@gmail.com 310-291-4834

Dark Blue stay fast soft top cover, with $125 Contact Ron Bickel 972-679-7475. Page 7
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For Sale Locally:

Local Thunderbird For Sale:

1955 with Auto transmission,  Original wheel covers, wheel well/skirt covers, white wall tires, 12 
volt system, new upholstery,. It needs some trim put on, work on the transmission leak (needs 
gaskets?) , and work on electrical system. Offered for $20,000.

Eric Clifton eboy3624@gmail.com 915-549-4886
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More For Sale in New Mexico:

1969 Pontiac Firebird with 428 motor, Posi-traction, new 700R4 transmission, 3:73 rear end 

Carb and 750 Edelbrock Carb. Has original rally rims and Kraeger’s Wheels are now mounted. Tach 
on the hood. Car has won Best of Show in Las Cruses and Deming. Has owned car for 13 years. Price 
about $25K, call and see.

Contact Sam or Lori Richards at 575-312-1503 or 575-312-1500 in Las Cruces. Or email: 
Ldrich7@q.com. 
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How long do carmakers have to provide replacement parts for older cars?
By Daniel Strohl on Aug 3rd, 2020 at 9:00 am

The question arose in the comments to a months-old Jeff Koch 
post about loving discontinued car models. John from SC asserted 
that "the federal government only mandates that manufacturers 
have parts availability for ten years after sale," while Jeff replied 
that "I am not sure there is any parts mandate from the Feds.“

Indeed, we could probably quote any number of gearheads in comments, on forums, or at car 
shows who swear that there is some sort of mandate, however long it's supposed to last. Or 
perhaps they go so far as to claim that while the minimum amount of time used to be 10 years, it's 
now less. But at the same time, we've yet to see anybody point to a specific law that clearly states 
how long automakers need to supply replacement parts, if at all.

"I don't think there is a regulation I can point to," said Stuart Gosswein, the senior director of 
federal government affairs for the Specialty Equipment Market Association.
"We hear these things pop up every now and then... but I've never seen a regulation," said Paul 
Fiore, the director of government affairs for the Auto Care Association, which represents auto 
repair shops and auto parts retailers. "We feel it's at the manufacturer's discretion."
"I'm not aware there is a standard or regulation," said Wade Newton, the vice president of 
communications for the Alliance of Automotive Innovation. "The exception might be in safety 
recalls, but there's very likely not a standard for parts in general."

Some people have cited the fact that other countries (or even some states) do have federal-level 
requirements for replacement part availability, so if a carmaker that operates in the United States 
also operates in those countries, by default it has to provide those parts for that amount of time. 
Other complicating factors that may have led to the supposed 10-year (or 7-year, or 8-year...) rule 
include pressure from insurance companies that want to make sure the cars they insure can be 
repaired easily and cheaply, thus ensuring their profit margins; and government contracts to provide, 
say, parts for postal vehicles or military vehicles that, in turn, require a certain supply of replacement 
and repair parts.
Of course, it's usually not up to the carmakers themselves to provide the replacement parts; rather, 
it's up to the suppliers, and as many have noted, the contracts between the automakers and the 
suppliers often specify that the parts the supplier is manufacturing need to either be on hand or be 
readily available for a certain amount of time. While there may be industry timespan norms for 
those contracts, by no means does that mean every carmaker must supply every part to build a car 
for any amount of time after the car was produced.
Or, at least, that's what we've been able to find so far. If you're dead sure there is some sort of 
federal mandate to supply replacement parts for some period of time, we'd like to hear about it in 
the comments along with the specific statute.

0

Tech Support

Page 10

https://www.hemmings.com/stories/author/dan
https://www.hemmings.com/stories/2020/01/15/the-frustration-of-loving-a-discontinued-car


Tech Tips

T-BIRD RUNNING TOO HOT? 
By Thunderbird Owners of New York 

Everyone seems to always be worried about the T-Bird running too hot in the summertime. There 
are a few things that can be done to solve the problem, that’s if there is a problem. 1. You can 
install an aftermarket temperature gauge and bypass the dash gauge. 2. Check to make sure there 
is a 1” spacer behind the water pump. It is possible that in the life of the car, a passenger engine 
was installed that doesn’t require a spacer. 3. Install a new thermostat 160 degrees. 4. Install a 6 
blade fan. 5. Make sure the fan fits mid-way into the shroud – (engine placement seems to vary 
quite a bit.) If it doesn’t, you can buy a spacer of a different size to move the location of the fan. 
This is the spacer that goes between the fan and the water pump. 6. Improve air flow, block the 
hood scoop, remove the 2 mud shields down on the frame and make sure the little round access 
panel behind the grill is in place. 7. Make sure you’re getting a good spark advance. This needs to 
be checked with a timing light. Many times the vacuum diaphragm goes bad. This will make the 
engine run hot. 8. Check that the heat riser on the right exhaust manifold is opening easily. If it 
stays closed, or partially closed it makes the right engine bank run hotter than the left.
9. Another thing you can do is to install an electric pusher fan in front of the radiator. It’s not a 
hard job to do and it doesn’t show at all. 

All of the above will work as long as your engine block is not all loaded with rust and your radiator 
is clean of “sludge”. 
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Tech Support:
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Showcasing terrible places to park any car:
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A local Car story:
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